EATON UNDER HEYWOOD & HOPE BOWDLER PARISH COUNCIL

M I N U T E S

OF THE  MEETING HELD AT HOPE BOWDLER VILLAGE  HALL

MONDAY 20th APRIL 2015 at 7.30pm

043/15    Present & Apologies for absence

Present
 Cllr. Watts - Chairman

Cllr. T Madeley 
Cllr. L Gray

Cllr. C Pugh

Cllr. M. Young

Cllr. S Jones

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from
Cllr. B Orme
Unitary Cllr. C Motley
In Attendance 


Clerk, Mrs J de Rusett
044/15:  Declarations of Interest relating to this meeting.

Members are requested to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests they may have in matters to be considered at this meeting in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 s32 and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

Cllr. Madeley declared an interest in Planning Application 15/01371/FUL as the applicant is his daughter and took no part in the subsequent discussion of the application.
045/15 - Public Question Time

No members of the public attended the meeting.

046/15 -  Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 16th March 2015
The Minutes of the meeting of the 16th March 2015, having been previously circulated to all members and considered by them, were approved by the members and signed by the Chairman as being a true record of the meeting.

047/15:  Matters arising from the Minutes of 16th March 2015 not dealt with elsewhere in the Agenda

036/15/2
The Clerk had contacted the Highways Department about the state of the roads at New Hall, Darby Lane and Yules Bank.  The worst pot holes around New Hall Farm and Darby Lane have now been patched and Highways Department advise Yules Bank will be done soon.  Cllr Young protested that the road between Soudley and Ticklerton had not been mentioned although it is in a poor state.  It is understood that the Highways Department have scheduled the Ticklerton to Hope Bowdler road for resurfacing in 2016.
037/15

The Chairman expressed his dismay that planning permission had been granted by Shropshire Council for  application 14/05289/FUL - Stone House Farm, Soudley.  When the application first came before the Parish Council, the Council supported it, but Shropshire Council refused permission on the basis of over-development. The identical application had then been  received for a second time and following Shropshire Council's view of over-development, the Parish Council had objected to the application, only for Shropshire Council to grant permission.  The only different between the two applications was the second included an environmental (bat) survey.  The members expressed their total dissatisfaction with the inconsistencies of the planning officers.
048/15 - Reports from Councillors

Cllr. Gray reported that a planning application has been submitted in respect of  Spring Bank Farm, Church Stretton (an area next to the school's rugby fields), for houses, a business park, artisan workshops, a sports arena and amphitheatre.  The ramifications of this application were discussed: concern was expressed that it is being built on a flood plain.
Fund raising for an ambulance car for Hope Bowdler's First Responder, Tracy Prosser, was discussed.  It was suggested she might take a stall at Ticklerton Village's Fete on the 6th June as a funding raising  effort.

049/15 - Planning applications and related matters.

15/01371/FUL: Application by Mrs N Cariss of Otters Lair, Eaton Under Heywood, SY6 7DH for the erection of a single storey extension to Otters Lair.

Before leaving the room Cllr. Madeley explained that the plan is Otters Lair will henceforth be used as holiday accommodation, his daughter will move to Eaton Cottage.  Cllr. Madeley then left the room whilst the matter was discussed.

Members noted that the  application seeks to effectively double the existing footprint of Otters Lair, thus creating a four-bedroomed house with en-suite bathrooms.  However, the property stands in a large garden so it does not constitute over-development of the site and it is neither overlooked nor will it affect any private properties. It will form an integral part of the Eaton Manor estate holiday-lets business which provides much employment in this rural area: it is also the policy of Shropshire Council to support the development of holiday accommodation.

Following their considerations, the members voted unanimously to support the application on the basis that it is an extension to the existing Eaton Manor business.
050/15  - Minor Highway & Environmental Matters
050/15/1 - Cllr. Pugh has asked Chris Jackson of the Highways Department to have a look at the feasibility of creating a passing place on the Birtley/Acton Scott road, adjacent to the property "Greystones": the road is too narrow to allow large vehicles to pass.  The matter is deferred to the next meeting when Mr Jackson's response will be known.

050/15/2 - Cllr. Pugh is still awaiting a quotation for the re-fencing works alongside the stream opposite Lower House Farm, Ticklerton: matter deferred to next meeting.
050/15/3 - It was noted that the rubbish bin has now been re-sited in the Gaerstones' layby at the top of Sanford Avenue.  However, the back is missing from the bench in the layby. It was agreed the Clerk will approach Mr Capleton to see if he can repair the bench.

050/15/4 - Cllr. Pugh expressed concern about the  junction on the A49/Sandford Avenue, Church Stretton.  An increasing number of drivers  (usually elderly) are exiting from Sandford Avenue turning right at the traffic lights the direction of Craven Arms, crossing the junction without having any consideration (or awareness?) for cars coming from the Hope Bowdler direction which have a right of way across the junction, thereby nearly causing collisions. 

Many members had witnessed such transgressions: it was debated a length what could be done about the problem.  It was agreed in the first instance to raise it with Church Stretton Town Council, to see if they have any initiative afoot to alleviate the problem.

051/15 - Correspondence and communications to be considered

Correspondence list for meeting on 20th April 2015


1.
18.03.15- letter Clerk to Chris Jackson, Highways Department, re repairs 


needed to roads in Eaton, New Hall, Darby Lane and Yules Bank.



Response received 14.04.15 stating that the potholes around New Hall, Eaton, 

have been dealt with and the remainder will be dealt with as soon as possible.

2.
29.03.15 - Letter and application forms from Clerk to Central Highways Division, Shropshire Council, seeking a Highways & Environmental Maintenance Grant for 2015/2016.

3.
Planning decision notification:


14/00624/LBC - Chelmick Manor, Chelmick SY6 7HA - application for alterations/replacement gateposts and gates, re-gravelling of driveway - Listed Building.


Planning and LBC permissions granted -  8th April 2015

4.
17.04.15 - "e" mail Notification  of proposed substantial repairs to Ticklerton Bridge, commencing mid-August and taking 10 weeks, during which time the roads affected will be closed to traffic, but pedestrians and dismounted cyclists will be able to use the bridge.  Traffic will be diverted through Soudley.  Map also obtained.  Further details are awaited.

5.
20.04.15 - "e" mail from SALC, attaching a letter from Ruyton XI Towns Parish Council to Shropshire Councillors concerning  the manner in which Shropshire Council is dealing with some planning applications.


A Task & Finish Group of Shropshire Council is currently looking at the way planning decisions are made: it appears it is proposed only a very small number of planning applications will be referred to the Planning Committee, the vast majority being dealt with by planning officers using delegated powers.  Parish Councils have not been consulted or  involved in this Task and Finish process, so are urged to write or "e" mail Cllr. Steve Davenport who is heading the Task & Finish Group with their views.  His "e" mail address is  steve.davenport@shropshire.gov.uk  Very early representations are advised.
It was agreed the Clerk and Chairman will draft a response to Cllr. Steve Davenport.

The members felt it was a seriously bad idea that the number of Planning Committees should be reduced and that the majority of planning applications would be dealt with by individual planning officers (who may have no local knowledge) using their delegated powers.
052/15 -   Finance report for April 2015 and cheques to be authorised for payment

Precept balance b/fwd. from 16th March
 2015



      
£2,749.56






    
Less: cheques to be authorised for payment on 20th April 2015

1. Clerk’s net salary for April 2015




£ 83.20

2. HMRC – PAYE on Clerk’s April 2015 salary



£ 12.80


  3.    Eaton Parochial Church Council: 2015/2016 churchyard

      
         maintenance grant






£100.00


  4.   Hope Bowdler Parochial Church Council: 2015/2016

        
        churchyard maintenance grant





£100.00
5.   Mrs J de Rusett – expenses incurred by the Clerk in

      April  2015 in connection with Parish Council business:

· Contribution to Broadband/telephone and 

 office overheads - April 2015


£10.00

· Electricity for meeting 20.04.15


£  2.00

· 6 x 2nd class stamps




£ 6.36

· Travelling expenses claimed at 30p per mile

20.04.15 - Leinthall Earls to HBVH for PC 

meeting

Total –  44 miles @ 30p per mile


£13.20












£31.56

£ 31.56










£327.56 £   327.56






   Balance of Precept at 20.04.15        £2,422.00

Highways & Environmental Grant

Balance of Grant b/fwd from 16th March 2015




£1,333.94

(No claims in April 2015)
The members also debated the valuation to be placed on the War Memorial at Ticklerton for         insurance purposes.  A figure of £5,000 was agreed upon.

053/15 - Creation of a website for Eaton Under Heywood & Hope Bowdler Parish Council

The Clerk advised that Mr Mark Jones on behalf of Shropshire Council had now set up a website for the Parish Council  using the 2Shrop.Net Community Website:  unfortunately he had not been able to provide any guidance as to how the website operates, so the Clerk as administrator of the site has at present no idea how to access it or up-load items onto the site.  She is seeking assistance, which might have to be paid for:  the members agreed paid assistance can be sought if necessary.
054/15 - Change of venue for the Annual Parish Meeting and AGM - 18th May 2015

The Clerk advised that the venue for this meeting was originally Ticklerton Village Hall.  However, due to the simultaneous use of the hall by the aerobics class, the Chairman had agreed, given that the public are invited to attend the meeting, that the venue be changed to Hope Bowdler Village Hall, which the Clerk had accordingly booked.  Members are asked to note the change of venue.
055/15: – Questions for the Chairman
Cllr. Madeley advised the meeting that he had heard Herefordshire Council are moving the responsibility for the clearing of ditches adjoining the highway from the Highways Department  and on to the landowner.  It is not known whether Shropshire Council are implementing this policy too.
 There being no further business to conduct, the Chairman closed the meeting at  8.50pm

    Date & Venue of next Meeting:  

   Annual Parish Meeting and AGM
   Monday 18th May  2015 in Hope Bowdler Village Hall – 7.30pm

   MINUTES  SIGNED BY: 







    DATED
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